Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Aug. 10, 2023
Call to Order

Chairman Mary Heywood called the Aug. 10, 2023, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:35 p.m.  The meeting was conducted via Zoom and in-person.
Welcome
Chairman Heywood welcomed everyone to the meeting. Board members participating by Zoom or conference call were Patricia Heaney, Robert Parsons and Laurel Yahl. Board members participating in person were Steve Black, Jason Ward, Erik Lowes, Gary Larson, John Smith, Tim Schulte, Duane Kraettli, Vic Stratman, Steve Vogt, Ray Schwartze, Darryl Griffin, Sherry Stites, Kent Bagnall, Sean Wilson, T.R. Dudley, John Money, Jane Haviland, Shane Anselm, John Casey and Mary Heywood. MRPC staff attending in person were Bonnie Prigge, Caitlin Jones, Samantha Sherman, Linda Loughridge, Tammy Snodgrass, Finn Meggitt and Linda Carroll. Anne Freand, MRPC, participated via Zoom. Guests participating via Zoom were Payton Ruddy with Rep. Mark Alford’s and Kyle Williams, alderman for the city of Salem. 
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items were presented for approval:

a. Minutes –June 8, 2023

b.
Local Review



     None.

c. State Review

1.  Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO
 66.605 – Performance Partnership Grants

 FY2020-2023 Performance Partnership Grant – Work plans may be submitted     
separately.
  Federal: $33,143,184

  Applicant: $12,718,512

  Total: $45,861,696
2. 
Missouri Department of Transportation Jefferson City, MO


200.205 – Highway Planning and Construction


Missouri statewide wildlife vehicle collision reduction analysis and hotspot   
mitigation measure feasibility study.
  
Federal: $320,000


Applicant; $35,000


State: $40,000


Other: $5,000

Total: $400,000

3.  State of Missouri, Jefferson City, MO
 81.041 – State Energy Program

  Federal: $2,779,120


  Total: $2,779,120

3.  Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO
 66.442 – Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation Small and 
Underserved Communities Emerging Contaminants Grant Program


FY22/23 Small, Underserved and Disadvantage Communities Win Grant

  Federal: $1,272,000


  Total: $1,272,000


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff, or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.  Contracts 

• State Regional Planning Commission Grant Application

Permission is requested for MRPC to submit the grant application to the Missouri 
Office of Administration for the State Regional Planning Commission Grant, and 
authorization is requested for the executive director and/or MRPC’s chairman to 
sign the application. Permission is also requested for the executive director 
and/or chairman to sign a grant agreement and any related documents should the 
grant be funded.
• Great Mines Health Center
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to 
enter into a technical assistance contract with Great Mines Health Center for 
application preparation on a Neighborhood Assistance Program Tax Credit 
Application, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any 
necessary documents.

• Sayers Senior Center
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to 
enter into a technical assistance contract with Sayers Senior Center for 
application preparation on a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), and 
for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary 
documents.
• City of New Haven, MO
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to 
enter into a technical assistance contract with the city of New Haven, MO for 
application preparation on a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) for 
street improvements, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign 
any necessary documents.
• Missouri Emergency Response Commission/Dept. of Public Safety

Permission for the chair and/or executive director to enter into a fiscal agent 
contract with the Missouri Emergency Response Commission/Dept. of Public 
Safety to handle payments to MERC contractors.
• City of Belle MO
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to 
enter into a technical assistance contract with the city of Belle, MO for 

housing inspection services, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director 
to sign 
any necessary documents.
• Permission is requested for the chair/executive director to sign a contract with 
Hundren Partners, Chicago, IL, to develop a market and feasibility study for a 
sports complex in Pulaski County. Hundren Partners was the lowest and best bid 
of three bidders. This project is funded through an EDA grant with local match 
provided by the Pulaski County Tourism Bureau and the Pulaski County Growth 
Alliance. MRPC is the project applicant and will be coordinating the work of the 
consultant in partnership with a local technical advisory committee. 

• Missouri Office of Homeland Security


Permission is requested for MRPC/s chairman and/or executive director to enter 


into a grant agreement with Office of Homeland Security for the FY23 Region I 


HSOC grants and sign all necessary paperwork. Permission is also requested for 


MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to allocate Region I HSOC grant 


funds based on the recommendations from the Region I HSOC board and to sign 


the necessary paperwork to enter into subaward agreements with grant recipients. 

The Region I HSOC made the following recommendation at its meeting on July 


27, which require MRPC board approval:
	Applicant 
	Project Name 
	Requested Funds 
	Score 
	Awarded Funds 
	RHSOC Comments 

	City of Rolla Fire and Rescue
	2023 Command Post & Communications
 
	$18,430.00
	44.83
	$18,430.00
	fully funded

	City of Rolla Fire and Rescue
	2023 All Hazard Response Team
 
	$48,849.00
	44.00
	$43,249.00
	fund all except 2 scene lights ($3600)

	Waynesville Rural Fire Protection District
	SHSP Regionalization Grant - Interoperable Communications
 
	$5,377.82
	43.60
	$5,377.82
	fully funded

	Pulaski County E911
	Pulaski County E911 Radio Consoles
 
	$422,281.00
	35.80
	$0.00
	Not funded. Applicant indicated scope of work was all or nothing.

The two laptop consoles would be the only allowable items IF they would be deployable/shareable and able to connect to regional/statewide information sharing systems. 

The other four consoles are not allowable as they are not deployable/shareable or a regional asset.

	Pulaski County Emergency Management Agency
	Enhancing Emergency Response Capabilities in Pulaski County: Strengthening Homeland Security through Technology and Training. Enhancing Protection of Soft Target Infrastructure: Strengthening Security through Detection and Physical Protective Measures.
 
	$41,930.00
	30.75
	$5,243.17
	Partial funded. 2 laptops and docking stations

The seven laptops with docking stations [$19,127.86] would be the only allowable items IF they would be deployable/shareable and able to connect to regional/statewide information sharing systems. 

The other items are not allowable as they are not deployable/shareable or a regional asset. There was not enough information provided in the application to determine if the contractual exercise cost requested is allowable and meets the purpose/objective of the grant. 
 

	St. James Ambulance District
	Ride Smart and Ride Safe Off Road Rescue
 
	$14,595.00
	N/A
	$0.00
	This application is not allowable as the wrong Authorized Official was designated in H.2 of the application.
 

	MRPC
	Workplan FY2023
 
	$25,000.00
	N/A
	$25,000.00
	N/A

	MRPC
	Management and Administration FY2023
 
	$3,805.26
	N/A
	$3,805.26
	N/A

	Estimated Subaward 
	 
	$72,299.99
	 
	$72,299.99
	 


Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the consent agenda; Jason Ward seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation: Luge Hardman, member of the board of directors for Route 66 Association of Missouri and member of the Missouri Route 66 Centennial Commission.
Ms. Hardman shared information on Route 66 and the work the Missouri Route 66 Centennial Commission is doing in preparation of celebrating100 years of Route 66 in Missouri in 2026. She said there are 2,448 miles of the original Route 66 still in service throughout eight states. Of those 2,448 miles, 280 miles are in Missouri and 33 miles are in Pulaski County. Route 66 runs through Crawford, Phelps and Pulaski counties in the Meramec Region.
She said the mission of the commission is to preserve the legacy of Route 66, to promote and celebrate the centennial and to engage all of the Route 66 communities in the project. The other mission Ms. Hardman mentioned is to promote economic impact through this celebration.

The state commission worked to get approval for a historic license plate for Route 66 and finally succeeded, Ms. Hardman said. She shared a sample and said the commission hopes it will be available by the end of the year. Other projects the commission is working on include:

· The historic Gasconade Bridge, near Lebanon. The commission succeeded in saving it as a bicycle/pedestrian bridge.
· The preservation of neon signs. Ms. Hardman said the association is supporting this effort and will be working on neon preservation across the state.
· The creation of a neon park in St. Robert. She said that St. Robert is very involved in this project. The park will open with five signs, she said. Ms. Hardman said the association is supporting this effort and will be working on neon preservation across the state.
Ms. Hardman also mentioned that the commission is working with neighboring states, especially Illinois and Oklahoma.

She mentioned there are four major committees: Legacy Projects, Preservation, Tourism and Marketing. Ms. Hardman said communities in Crawford, Phelps and Pulaski counties can put in a request for funds to finance projects along Route 66. She also informed the board that the commission is looking to put Interactive 66 sculptures/signs in each of the communities along the route. These interactive sculptures would allow visitors to enter and sit down and have a photo taken.
Ms. Hardman said she is chair of a committee tasked with hiring an executive director for the project. This would be a three-year position she said and would cover the entire state. She said city and county officials in communities along Route 66 would be receiving a letter with information about the position and a request for their assistance in finding candidates to fill this position.
Another project she mentioned the commission is working on is improving signage by replacing old signs and installing additional signs along the route. The commission is also working to establish a website for the program.

Ms. Hardman reported that the city of Marshfield is building a roadside park, the George Reed Roadside Park, and said that this is an example of a project where cities and counties could request financial assistance. She added there are only about five roadside parks that are still active throughout the state. One of the five is in St. Robert, and it’s where the neon park will be located.
T.R. Dudley asked if there were any plans for a Route 66 State Park. She said there was nothing specifically outlined as a request at this point but if the commission received a request the commission would work on it. Ms. Hardman added that the money for the Route 66 projects would be run through the tourism bureau. 

Ms. Hardman said Route 66 was dedicated on Veterans Day in 1926, and the centennial will take place on that same day in 2026. 
Update from State and Federal Legislators:

Payton Ruddy with Rep. Mark Alford’s office:

Ms. Ruddy reported June and July were active months in the legislature and that the legislature was now in recess.
She reported the Congressman introduced the Biomanufacturing and Jobs Act which strengthens the USDA’s Biopreferred Program. Currently, this program increases the markets for bio-based products and ensures the United States maintains its status as the world leader in biomanufacturing.

Ms. Ruddy also mentioned the Successful Entrepreneurship for Reservists and Veterans (SERV) Act that passed unanimously out of committee in July and is now headed to the floor for a final vote. The SERV Act commissions the government accountability office to study and report on the ability of veterans and reservist small business owners to access credit. She said the act also requires an interagency task force to develop an action plan to promote available assistance programs to veterans.

Ms. Ruddy informed the board the Congressman would be hosting a Farm Bill listening session on Monday at 10:00 a.m. at the State Fair. She said the Congressman would be conducting town hall stops and meet and greets in the southeast corner of the fourth district the first week of September and a flyer is available with more information for those interested. Bonnie Prigge asked Ms. Ruddy to forward it to her and she would share it with the board members.
Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Anne Freand, Planning Manager

Anne Freand reported on transportation activities as follows:
The committee received an update on the funded BRO applications. The projects were prioritized at the last TAC meeting, and Bonnie Prigge and Larry Kleithermes presented them to MoDOT. Those projects receiving approval were:
· Crawford County Crawford 0130041 12553 High Point Road over Brush Creek 

· Gasconade County Gasconade 0190010 12755 Rohlfing Road over Little Berger Creek 

· Osage County Osage 0750003 14760 County Road 611 over Maries River $
Orin Pogue, MRPC, provided an update on the active transportation planning activities in the region, including plans completed for Belle, Bland, and Rosebud along the Rock Island Trail. 

The committee heard a report on the Road Safety Audit for the Highway Y/Holtsman Road and Cave Road/Highway O area in Pulaski County. 
Steve Englebrecht, MoDOT, provided an update on the final STIP approved for FY24-28 and Joanie Prenger, MoDOT, provided updates on the Transportation Engineering Assistance Program (TEAP) and the Transportation Alternatives (TAP) Program.
Staff discussed a Safe Streets and Roads for All grant, which MRPC applied for to conduct transportation planning in the region.

Bonnie provided an update on Show-Me Zero numbers. The region is currently at 22 fatalities which is down from 27 last year at this same time.
Anne reported that Preston Kramer, MoDOT, gave an update on construction in the region and she said MoDOT’s Central District will hold its next meeting in October. She also mentioned the following upcoming events:

· Oct. 25 – Buckle Up, Phone Down Day (BUPD)

· Sept. 25-27 – Highway Safety Conference will be held in Columbia.

· Sept. 7 – Missouri Transportation Commission will hold an open public meeting at MS&T.
Bonnie informed the board that if any community had a TAP project that was on MoDOT right-of-way or adjacent to MoDOT right-of-way, a letter of concurrence from MoDOT is required. Preston Kramer is the contact person for obtaining a letter or for more information. TAP applications are due Aug. 24. She also reminded the board that TEAP applications are due Sept. 8. TEAP projects have a $15,000 limit of MODOT funds and require a 20% match.
External Relations Committee: Mary Heywood, chairperson
Mary Heywood reported on External Relations activities as follows:  

Mary Heywood reported the committee selected Darryl Griffin as chairman and Shane Anselm as vice chairman. They will take over duties in September.
Staff provided an update on planning for the Annual Dinner and Caitlin Jones shared the cover of the 2023 Annual Report, which will also serve as the cover of the annual dinner invitation. The committee also discussed the need to begin reaching out to area business for silent auction and door prize items.

Staff presented three nominations for the vacant at-large for lending institution position. The committee selected Adam Housewright to fill the vacancy.
Vic Stratman made a motion to approve the selection of Adam Housewright to serve as the at-large for lending institutions representative. Ray Schwartze seconded the motion. The motion carried.

The committee discussed the format of the October MRPC meeting. This meeting, if needed, will be an abbreviated meeting held immediately after the TAC. No committee meetings or meal.

Staff provided a handout on legislative updates.

Operations Committee: Jan Haviland, chairman
Jan Haviland reported on operations activities as follows:
The committee selected new officers for the upcoming fiscal year. Jan Haviland was selected as chairman and Sean Wilson was selected as vice chair.

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB preliminary year-end financial statements and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023.

Jan Haviland made a motion to approve the preliminary year-end financial statements for the period ended June 30, 2023. Jason Ward seconded. The motion carried.
The committee reviewed MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ended July 31, 2023. 
Jan Haviland made a motion to approve the financials for the period ending July 31, 2023. T.R. Dudley seconded. The motion carried.
The committee reviewed additional job duties for the Senior Housing Coordinator job description that had been inadvertently left off.
T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the change to the Senior Housing Coordinator job description. Steve Vogt seconded. The motion carried.
The committee discussed potential meeting dates for the dues committee to meet. The date selected is Aug. 30 from 2:30-4:30 p.m. at the MRPC office.
Planning Committee: T.R. Dudley, chairman
T.R. Dudley reported on planning activities as follows:
T.R. Dudley reported new officers were elected. He said he was elected to continue as chairman, and John Meusch was elected to continue as vice chairman. (Note: A new vice chairman will need to be elected at the September meeting as John has resigned from the board.)
The committee heard an update on CARES Act activities. This grant ended June 30, 2023. Some of the projects completed with these funds included:
· Strategic Planning activities in the cities of Bourbon, Potosi, Belle, Steelville and Crocker.

· Upgrades to virtual meeting equipment.

· Coordination of broadband stakeholder meetings in each county.

· Grant work and loan preparedness activities related to COVID.

· Completion of a CEDS update which included a COVID-19 pandemic resiliency component.
Orin Pogue, MRPC, reviewed a summary of data gathered for the Meramec Region section of the Missouri KIDS COUNT Data Book. The book gives a snapshot of each county, including where the county stands on various components of socio-economic data. T.R. said the information can be accessed at www.kidscount.org and recommended board members visit the site.

Staff reviewed upcoming CEDS activities and a new Recompete grant application through the Economic Development Administration (EDA) that MRPC intends to apply for. This grant is specific to younger individuals who are out of work. The first phase of the grant is strategic development, said T.R. The second phase would allow those initiatives to be funded. He informed the board that grants ranging from $20-$50 million could be available. These grants could be used to address needs in areas like childcare, transportation and housing. He added the workforce board would like to assist, as they have much of this data already available.
T.R. also reported that the committee reviewed the third quarter data from Lightcast, a subscription service that provides economic data. He said the committee plans to review data from Lightcast a couple of times a year and will report back to the full board. He mentioned that employment has grown from 72,139 to 76,228 and unemployment has fallen from 3.09% to 2.5%. He thanked Finn Megitt, an intern at MRPC, for his assistance with the KidsCount data and the economic data.

Bonnie added that if there is other data a city or county was interested in, they should reach out to MRPC staff, and they would see if it could be pulled from the information provided by Lightcast.

Housing Board:  Vic Stratman, chairman
No report was given.
Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director

Tammy shared Ozark Rivers award nomination forms with board members and reported the annual awards banquet would be held in December.

She also shared a flyer on Brownfields Voluntary Cleanup Program and reported that Patrick Stites, MRPC, attended a Brownfield Conference. Tammy said that right now, cities or counties could apply for the program with a no match requirement. If anyone had any questions, they were instructed to contact MRPC staff.
Tammy also shared a flyer on Ransomware tabletop exercises and mentioned there would be one taking place in Jefferson City on Aug. 16.

She concluded her report with a status report on regional Hazard Mitigation Plans. She reported that plans for Dent, Crawford, Osage and Washington counties have been completed and approved this year. The plan for Maries County is in progress.

A handout on environmental activities was provided.
Business Loans:  

Linda Loughridge reported that eight loans have been closed in the last 12-13 months totaling approximately $3 million. She said that staff are working on seven other loans which are in various stages and that there is approximately $800,000 available for lending.
A handout on loan activity was provided.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.

Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
Bonnie reported the Schierloh family changed how their family’s scholarship will be managed. The funds for the scholarship, which is available to Belle High School students, will now come to MRPC to distribute to the appropriate educational institution. Interviews of new and renewal scholarship recipients have been completed and MRPC is in process of distributing scholarship checks to financial aid offices.
She briefly mentioned the Phelps County Community Foundation and said the group was currently working on a Blue Ribbon, Red Flag report. They are taking a look at what’s going well and what needs to be done for improvement. Bonnie said that John Money is helping in the area community health, and she is helping in the transportation area.

Steve Vogt reported the committee received three applications for new members to fill vacancies, but no action was taken.
Executive Director’s Report
Bonnie informed the board of the resignation of Kayla Wilson, the FSS Coordinator in the Housing Department, and said a search for a replacement is underway. She also mentioned the recent resignation of an employee with the opioid program at MRPC. A replacement for this position is on hold until MRPC hears if there will be additional funding for the program.
Bonnie informed the board of the following upcoming events:

· September – HUD Review

· September – MRPC auditors will be on-site.

· Oct. 24 – Missouri Municipal Leage will be hosting a luncheon in Rolla.

· MRPC Membership Dues letters will be going out by the end of the month. The only change will be due to any change in population.
Bonnie spoke briefly on the TAP and TEAP prioritization, which must be completed in September. She said staff will discuss whether to hold a TAC meeting prior to the September MRPC meeting and then skip the regular October meeting or if a special TAC meeting will be scheduled. More information will follow.
Bonnie brought to the board’s attention the contract with Hundren Partners that was included on the agenda. Hundren Partners will be developing a market and feasibility study for a sprots complex in Pulaski County. She said MRPC will be coordinating the work of the consultant in partnership with a local technical advisory committee.

MRPC will be working with Fort Leonard Wood and the Department of Defense on a military installation resiliency report. More information will be shared as it becomes available.
Bonnie informed the board that Missouri S&T has reached out to the Missouri Association of Councils of Government (MACOG) for involvement on a project for recovering mining materials. The university will be putting together an application to submit to the EDA for a Tech Hub Planning Study, which will research more efficient ways to recover some of the more valuable minerals from mining. MACOG will provide a letter of support.
She concluded her report by thanking Finn for his assistance this summer and thanking the city of Rolla for sharing his time with MRPC.

Chairman’s Report

No report was given. 

Adjourn
Shane Anselm made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m.; Jason Ward seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Mary Heywood, chairman
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